STEPPING UP FOR GENERATION EQUALITY



RECOMMENDATIONS FOR AUSTRALIA'S COMMITMENTS TO THE GENERATION EQUALITY FORUM*

30 JUNE - 1 JULY 2021, PARIS

Introduction

In June 2021, world leaders will step up at the Generation Equality Forum to make bold, ambitious and game-changing commitments on gender equality. These commitments will be drawn from a set of recommendations designed by six Action Coalitions, made up of over 90 leaders from civil society, private sector and government globally. Over 18 months these Action Coalition Leaders have worked to develop, refine, and build support for transformative actions that can spur progress towards gender equality.

It's now up to world leaders to meet the challenge.

The Generation Equality Forum kicked off in Mexico in March 2021, and will culminate in Paris in June with a global summit where world leaders will make concrete, ambitious and sustainable commitments on gender equality. These commitments will be critical to galvanize progress on gender equality for the decade ahead.

The World Economic Forum predicts that it will take 135 years to close the gender gap.¹ Equality cannot be the promise of another lifetime.

26 years on from the Beijing Platform for Action – the most comprehensive and bold global agreement on women's rights to date – and with less than a decade left to achieve the Sustainable Development Goals, Generation Equality represents a critical juncture to close the gender gap – not 135 years from now, but in this generation.

Australia must step up to play its part.



Recommended Actions

These recommendations have been developed by a diverse group of organisations working across feminist movements in Australia and internationally. They draw from the Commitments Playbook developed by the six Action Coalitions of the Generation Equality Forum, and identify areas where concrete action from Australia can advance gender equality – both in Australia and our region.

Gender-based Violence

Led by the governments of Iceland, Kenya, the United Kingdom and Uruguay

Globally, 1 in 3 women will experience genderbased violence (GBV) in her lifetime.² In Australia, an average of one woman per week is killed by an intimate partner.³ The Pacific has one of the highest rates of GBV in the world, with as many as 60-90% of women experiencing sexual violence since the age of 15.⁴ COVID-19 and related lockdowns have led to an increase in GBV, which creating challenges for those seeking to access services. Evidence shows that supporting autonomous women's rights organisations and movements, and shifting harmful gender norms, are critical interventions to reducing GBV.⁵ Governments must work together to support specialist women's services to respond to rising demand while maintaining good practice service models,⁶ and move away from a "one size fits all" approach to addressing violence by working with diverse communities to better address the needs of diverse groups of women.⁷

ACTION 1: Increase Australia's Official Development Assistance (ODA) budget to GBV prevention, mitigation and response,⁸ and ringfence a minimum of 25% of this funding to women's rights and feminist organisations who are developing culturally relevant and evidence based solutions to transforming gender norms and attitudes which underpin violence.

ACTION 2: Commit to adequate and guaranteed funding for women's specialist services in Australia to ensure these services can respond to rising demand while maintaining good practice service models.

ACTION 3: Consult with diverse communities to support all levels of government in Australia in mainstreaming an intersectional lens to better address violence against diverse groups of women, and provide diverse women's rights organisastions and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community controlled legal services with the autonomy, funding and resourcing to lead the implementation of such policies and programs.

Economic Justice and Rights

Led by the governments of Germany, Mexico, South Africa, Spain and Sweden

Around the world, unpaid care responsibilities are disproportionately undertaken by women. In Asia and the Pacific women do four times more unpaid care work than men.⁹ This reduces their time to enjoy leisure activities and to engage in paid work, impacting women's economic autonomy and mental and physical health. This unequal burden – coupled with the fact that women make up the majority of people in insecure and informal work and the persistence of the gender pay gap worldwide– means that women are more likely to rely on social protection systems.¹⁰ Strengthening these systems can help to support economies during times of crisis, while also building long-term strength and wellbeing for societies at low cost compared to the benefits.¹¹

ACTION 1: Raise Australia's contribution to women's rights organisations and movements to 5% of our international development assistance to unlock \$120 million per year in funding for gender equality, and support women's rights organisations who are working to change the norms underlying gendered roles and responsibilities related to work and care – both paid and unpaid.

ACTION 2: Support partner governments in Asia and the Pacific to implement and fund social protection systems which are universal, accessible and gender responsive.

ACTION 3: Significantly increase Australia's investment in social infrastructure (including early childhood education and care and aged care), by:

- a. Permanently increasing JobSeeker and related payments in line with costs of living;
- b. Linking the Jobseeker rate to wage growth,
- c. Boosting Commonwealth Rent Assistance,
- d. Reforming the Child Care Subsidy, including investigating an increase in the subsidy and taper to address the Workforce Disincentive Rate; and
- e. Reviewing the structure, funding and provision of care services to inform a coordinated strategy that will maximise investment for quality, fit for purpose client-centred services based on qualifications linked career pathways to decent, secure employment in care related occupations and industries.

Bodily Autonomy and Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights

Led by the governments of Argentina, Burkina Faso, Denmark, France and North Macedonia

More than half of the global unmet need for contraception - where women want to delay or prevent pregnancy but are not using any method of contraception - is in Australia's neighbouring countries in Asia and the Pacific.¹² Despite greater availability, there is still an 8% unmet need for contraception among Australian women.¹³ Increasing access to longacting reversible contraception (LARC) is a primary strategy to address this unmet need.¹⁴ Comprehensive Sexuality Education (CSE) covering reproductive and sexual health and wellbeing, consent, positive and respectful relationships, gender and sexual diversity, and the influence of technology is a critical intervention. Australia does not have a consistent approach to the delivery of CSE, and young people in the Pacific face multiple barriers to accessing comprehensive information, education and services.

ACTION 1: Increase support for women's rights and feminist organisations in Asia and the Pacific who are delivering CSE to support continued implementation of the *Transformative Agenda for Women*, Adolescents and Youth in the Pacific: Towards Zero Unmet Need for Family Planning 2018- 2022.¹⁵

ACTION 2: Increase support to programs aimed at increasing the sustainable supply and provision of contraception, including LARCs, in the Pacific.

ACTION 3: Expand the Medicare Benefits Scheme to include registered nurses for insertion and removal of LARCs.

ACTION 4: Fund the development of a national CSE curriculum in Australia focused on gender equality, bodily autonomy and empowerment that is aligned with the 2018 UNESCO technical guidelines, informed by the views of diverse young women and people of marginalised genders, and is well-resourced and consistently delivered across the country.

Feminist Action for Climate Justice

Led by the governments of Costa Rica and the Maldives

Women and girls face disproportionate climate risks as a result of discriminatory gender norms and structures. Changes to natural resources caused by climate change increase the labour demands of gendered activities such as subsistence farming and collecting food, fuel and water.¹⁶ Evidence demonstrates that in the aftermath of natural disasters, women, nonbinary people, and people of diverse gender identities and sexual orientations face increased violence.¹⁷ Women and marginalised genders are excluded from leadership and decision-making at all levels from community to regional and multilateral structures.¹⁸ Including women as leaders – especially Indigenous women who play a central role in environmental knowledge management – is critical to ensuring that we can avoid global warming of more than 1.5°C , while ensuring that all climate policy and finance is gender-responsive.

ACTION 1: Increase the proportion of gender responsive climate finance within Australia's 5 year \$1.5b climate finance commitment to at least 65%.

ACTION 2: Commit increased funding for women's rights organisations working at the intersection of gender equality and climate justice, including disaster risk reduction, climate change mitigation and adaptation, including through community-based models and indigenous-led solutions.

ACTION 3: Actively promote women's leadership in climate change decision-making at local, regional and global levels by mandating quotas for diverse women in decision-making bodies within Australia, and promoting the use of quotas and other positive measures through multilateral forums.

Technology and Innovation for Gender Equality

Led by the governments of Armenia, Chile, Finland, Rwanda and Tunisia

COVID-19 has emphasised the world's reliance on technology, while also highlighting the barriers and gaps in access based on gender, age, wealth, geographic location, ability and other factors. Taking steps to enable technology-assisted service delivery, especially for those living in rural and remote areas, beyond the pandemic is a simple and practical step to increase access to health and other services. Education and training in Australia is still highly segregated, with comparatively fewer women completing qualifications and degrees in sectors such as science, technology, engineering and maths (STEM).¹⁹ This affects the pipeline from school and university to employment, deepening the gendered divisions in technological access and literacy and resulting in a sector which is less-responsive to the needs of half the population. The benefits of the Coral Sea Cable – funded by Australia to bring high speed internet to Papua New Guinea and Solomon Islands – on lowering mobile internet prices have yet to be realised.²⁰ Additional effort will be required to ensure that women can benefit from Australia's investment, and to manage the risks of facilitating new forms of technology assisted gender-based violence.

ACTION 1: Commit targeted additional resources to women's rights organisations in the Pacific to conduct prevention of and response to technology assisted violence.

ACTION 2: Invest in evidence based strategies to increase women's representation in STEM fields, starting at school and continuing through all levels of education and training including:

- Role models and mentors from STEM occupations;
- Low stakes opportunities for young women to taste and experience STEM roles and occupations prior to and during their senior secondary years of schooling;
- Gender sensitive STEM education and training programs at all levels including appropriate curricula and pedagogies;
- Critical mass in all STEM strategies and initiatives especially in training courses and those in workplaces;
- Provision of community based education and training in technology programs for out of school post school women and girls
- The expansion and sustainable development of gender-informed partnership broker programs and initiatives, which can play an important role in supporting and enhancing school based career exploration approaches.²¹

ACTION 3: Ensure that the benefits of technologyassisted service delivery can continue beyond the pandemic by making sexual and reproductive health Medicare Benefits Schedule item numbers permanently available to all telehealth providers.

Feminist Movements and Leadership

Led by the governments of Canada, Malawi and the Netherlands

Decades of evidence show that diverse, autonomous feminist movements are the key drivers of legal and policy change on gender equality, but they receive less than 1% of international development funding globally.²² States with higher levels of gender equality tend to have a lower likelihood of conflict and violence, lower levels of corruption and citizens who place a higher level of trust in their government.²³ Women in Australia, Asia and the Pacific still face barriers to full participation and leadership in social, economic and political life. To embed gender equality, we need policies which ensure equality in the private sphere, equal outcomes in the economic sphere and equal access to political structures. There is an urgent need to dramatically increase the amount of core, flexible, multi-year and sustainable funding that goes directly to feminist organisations and movements and ensure all areas of policy are based on feminist principles including gender-responsive budgeting.

ACTION 1: Increase Australia's contribution of core, flexible, long-term funding to women's rights organisations, including by committing at least \$10m in funding to a new Pacific Feminist Fund.

ACTION 2: Adopt a feminist foreign policy framework to guide all areas of Australia's foreign policy including trade, diplomacy, defence and development.

ACTION 3: Continue Australia's leadership in gender data innovation, including through programs such as Equality Insights, by announcing new, significant, multi-year funding to rapidly build the availability of gender-sensitive data and its use by diverse actors and movements.

ACTION 4: Commit to ensuring that women, nonbinary and transgender people make up 50% of all public leadership positions in Australia by 2030, using methods including but not limited to quotas.

ACTION 5: Commit to implementing gender responsive budgeting at all levels of government in Australia, working with women's rights groups and experts to support gender mainstreaming in government processes.

References:

* The Generation Equality campaign is faciliated by UN Women: <u>http://www. unwomen.org/en/get-involved/beijing-plus-25</u>. This brief has not been endorsed by UN Women.

¹ World Economic Forum, "Global Gender Gap Report 2021," March 2021, <u>http://www3.weforum.org/ docs/WEF_GGGR_2021.pdf.</u>

² World Health Organisation, "Violence Against Women Prevalence Estimates, 2018" (WHO, on behalf of the United Nations Inter-Agency Working Group on Violence Against Women Estimation and Data (VAW-IAWGED), 2018), https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/violence-against-women-prevalence-estimates

³ Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, "Family, Domestic and Sexual Violence in Australia"(Commonwealth of Australia, 2018), <u>https://www.</u> <u>aihw.gov.au/getmedia/d1a8d479a39a-48c1-bbe2-4b27c7a321e0/</u> <u>aihw-fdv-02.pdf.aspx?inline=true</u>

⁴ Office of Development Effectiveness, "Ending Violence against Women and Girls: Evaluating a Decade of Australia's Development Assistance," October 2019, https://www.dfat.gov. au/sites/default/files/evawg-final-report-nov-19.pdf

⁵ Mala Htun and Laurel Wheldon, "The Civic Origins of Progressive Policy Change: Combating Violence Against Women in Global Perspective, 1975–2005," American Political Science Review 106, no. 3 (2012): 548-69, https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0003055412000226.; Our Watch and Australia's National Research Organisation for Women's Safety (AN-ROWS), "Change the Story: A Shared Framework for the Primary Prevention of Violence against Women and Their Children in Australia" (Melbourne, Australia, 2015), https://d2bb010tdzqaq7.cloudfront.net/wp-content/ uploads/sites/2/2019/05/21025429/ Change-the-story-framework-preventviolence-women-children-AA-new.pdf

⁶ AWAVA, "The Role of Specialist Women's Services in Australia's Response to Violence against Women and Their Children," Policy Brief, April 7, 2016, <u>https://awava.org.au/</u> wp-content/uploads/2016/04/AWA-VA-Specialist-Women-Services-Policy-Brief-2016.pdf.

⁷ AWAVA, "Consulting on the Fourth Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence Against Women and Their Children: Summary of Survey Results," September 2018, <u>https://awava.org.au/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2018/09/AWAVA-Fourth-Ac-</u> <u>tion-Plan-Survey-report-2018.pdf.</u> ⁸ Measured against OECD DAC Purpose Code 15180; W7, "W7 Policy Asks – Foreign Affairs and Development Track Consultation Document," 25 March 21, 7, https://static1.squarespace. com/static/536c4ee8e4b0b60bc-6ca7c74/t/6061c365893521348a6fb82a/1617019758581/ Interim+W7+Poli%20cy+Asks+-+F%26D+Track+-+25+March.pdf

[°] Laura Addati et al., "Care Work and Care Jobs for the Future of Decent Work" (Geneva: ILO, June 28, 2018), https://www.ilo.org/global/publications/ books/WCMS_633135/lang--en/index. htm.

¹⁰ David Abbott and Sri Wening Handayani, "Expanding Social Protection in the Pacific" (Development Asia 'Insight,' September 23, 2019), <u>https://develop-</u> ment.asia/insight/expanding-social-protection-pacific

¹¹ UNESCAP, "The Promise of Protection: Social Protection and Development in the Asia Pacific, "2011, <u>https://www. unescap.org/sites/default/files/publications/SDD_PUB_UN-Promise-of-Protection.pdf</u>

¹² Gilda Sedgh, Lori S Ashford, and Rubina Hussain, "Unmet Need for Contraception in Developing Countries: Examining Women's Reasons for Not Using a Method" (New York: Guttmacher Institute, June 2016), https:// www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/ report_pdf/unmet-need-for-contraception-in-developing-countries-report.pdf.; Guttmacher Institute, "ADDING IT UP: Investing in Contraception and Maternal and Newborn Health In Asia" (New York: Guttmacher Institute, December 2017), https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/factsheet/adding-it-up-contraception-mnh-2017-asia.pdf

¹³ Arthur Erken (ed), "My Body Is My Own: Claiming the Right to Autonomy and Self-Determination,"State of World Population 2021 (UNFPA), accessed April 23, 2021,<u>https://www.unfpa.org/</u> sites/default/files/pub-pdf/SoWP2021_ <u>Report - EN_web.3.21_0.pdf.</u>

¹⁴ Kristine Concepcion et al., "Cost–Benefit Analysis of Enhancing the Uptake of Long-Acting Reversible Contraception in Australia," Australian Health Review 44, no. 3 (October 28, 2019):385–91, https://doi.org/10.1071/AH18190.; Jessica R. Botfield et al., "Training Nurses in Contraceptive Implant Procedures: Implications for Practice in Australia," Collegian 28, no. 1 (February 2021): 114–20, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. colegn.2020.04.005 ¹⁵ UNFPA Pacific Sub Regional Office, "A Transformative Agenda for Women, Adolescents and Youth in the Pacific: Towards Zero Unmet Need for Family Planning 2018- 2022," accessed June 30, 2020, <u>https://www.dfat.gov.au/sites/default/</u> files/transformative-agenda-women-adolescents-youth-pacific.pdf

¹⁶ Geraldine Terry, ed., Climate Change and Gender Justice (Warwickshire, UK: Practical Action Publishing in association with Oxfam GB, 2009),<u>https:// oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/</u> <u>bitstream/handle/10546/115359/bk-climate-change-gender-justice-091109-en.</u> <u>pdf?sequence=5&isAllowed=y.</u>

¹⁷ Emily Dwyer and Lana Woolf, "Down by the River: Addressing the Rights, Needs and Strengths of Fijian Sexual and Gender Minorities in Disaster Risk Reduction and Humanitarian Response" (Melbourne: Oxfam, Edge Effect and Rainbow Pride Foundation Fiji, 2018).

¹⁸ Charlie Damon, Megan Williams, and Emma Barker-Perez, "CARE Rapid Gender Analysis COVID-19: Pacific Region [Version 1]" (CARE Australia, March 26, 2020), https://www.care.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Pacific-RGA-FI-NAL-APPROVED-26March2020.pdf.

¹⁹ Australian NGO Beijing +25 Caucus, "Working Together for Equality NGO Beijing+25 Review 2019,"October 2019, <u>https://awava.org.au/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2020/01/Working-Togeth-</u> <u>er-for-Equality-Final_Screen.pdf.</u>

²⁰ Amanda H A Watson, Picky Airi, and Moses Sakai, "Mobile Internet Prices in Papua New Guinea: Still No Downward Movement," Devpolicy Blog (blog), March 18, 2021, <u>https://devpolicy.</u> org/mobile-internet-prices-in-papuanew-guinea-still-no-downward-movement-20210318-1/.de

²¹ Elaine Butler, Kira Clarke, and Linda Simon, "Hard Hats, Robots and Lab Coats: Broadening the Career Options of Young Women" (Women in Adult and Vocational Education (WAVE), 2014),<u>https:// www.wave.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/WAVE_eS4W_HardHats_ CareerReportFinal-1.pdf.</u>

²² Htun and Wheldon, "The Civic Origins of Progressive Policy Change: Combating Violence Against Women in Global Perspective, 1975–2005."; OECD DAC, "Aid in Support of Gender Equality and Women's Empowerment: Donor Charts," March 2021, <u>https://www.oecd.org/development/gender-development/aid-insupport-of-gender-equality-2021.pdf</u>

²³ Our Secure Future, "Women Peace & Security: By the Numbers," May 2018, <u>https://oursecurefuture.</u> org/publications/women-peace-security-by-the-numbers